# **Public Document Pack**



# AGENDA PAPERS FOR HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Date: Wednesday, 24 July 2019

Time: 6.30 pm

Place: Altrincham Library, 2 Pott Street, Altrincham, WA14 1AH

A G E N D A Pages

#### 1. ATTENDANCES

To note attendances, including Officers, and any apologies for absence.

# 2. **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

Members to give notice of any interest and the nature of that interest relating to any item on the agenda in accordance with the adopted Code of Conduct.

# 3. URGENT BUSINESS (IF ANY)

Any other item or items (not likely to disclose "exempt information") which, by reason of special circumstances (to be specified), the Chairman of the meeting is of the opinion should be considered at this meeting as a matter of urgency.

#### 4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

A maximum of 15 minutes will be allocated to public questions submitted in writing to Democratic Services (democratic.services@trafford.gov.uk) by 4pm on the working day prior to the meeting. Questions must be within the remit of the Committee or be relevant to items appearing on the agenda and will be submitted in the order in which they were received

#### 5. THE ALTRINCHAM HUB DEVELOPMENT

# **SARA TODD**

Chief Executive

# Membership of the Committee

Councillors Dr. K. Barclay (Chair), S. Taylor (Vice-Chair), A. Akinola, Dr. S. Carr, Mrs. D.L. Haddad, B. Hartley, J. Lloyd, S. Thomas, D. Acton (ex-Officio) and D. Western (ex-Officio).

# **Further Information**

For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact:

Fabiola Fuschi, Tel: 0161 912 2019

Email: fabiola.fuschi@trafford.gov.uk

This agenda was issued on **Tuesday, 16 July 2019** by the Legal and Democratic Services Section, Trafford Council, Trafford Town Hall; Talbot Road, Stretford, Manchester, M32 0TH

#### WEBCASTING

This meeting will be filmed for live and / or subsequent broadcast on the Council's website and / or YouTube channel <a href="https://www.youtube.com/user/traffordcouncil">https://www.youtube.com/user/traffordcouncil</a> The whole of the meeting will be filmed, except where there are confidential or exempt items.

If you make a representation to the meeting you will be deemed to have consented to being filmed. By entering the body of the Committee Room you are also consenting to being filmed and to the possible use of those images and sound recordings for webcasting and/or training purposes. If you do not wish to have your image captured or if you have any queries regarding webcasting of meetings, please contact the Democratic Services Officer on the above contact number or email <a href="mailto:democratic.services@trafford.gov.uk">democratic.services@trafford.gov.uk</a>

Members of the public may also film or record this meeting. Any person wishing to photograph, film or audio-record a public meeting is requested to inform Democratic Services in order that necessary arrangements can be made for the meeting. Please contact the Democratic Services Officer 48 hours in advance of the meeting if you intend to do this or have any other queries.

#### TRAFFORD COUNCIL

Report to: Health Scrutiny Committee

Date: 24 July 2019 Report for: Information

Report of: Martyn Pritchard, Accountable Officer, Trafford CCG

# Report Title

The Altrincham Hub Development

# **Summary**

This paper sets out:

- the background to the Altrincham Hub development
- the independent review of the Hub commissioned by the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership
- The CCG's response to this review
- The future use of the building

# Recommendation(s)

That the report be noted.

Contact person for access to background papers and further information:

Name: Martyn Pritchard

Extension: 1555

#### 1. Background

- 1.1 The concept of the Altrincham Hub was first discussed by the CCG in September 2014 as a multi-agency health, social care and advisory services development.
- 1.2 A Full Business Case was approved by the CCG Governing Body in May 2015 for the Hub to be located on the site of the former Altrincham Hospital which was owned by a local developer.
- 1.3 The Hub was completed by the developer in October 2018 and handed over to NHS Property Services (NHSPS).
- 1.4 The Hub is covered by two head leases:

- A lease for the Library, pharmacy and a café
- A lease for the remainder of the space, known as the "medical suite"
- 1.5 Though the lease for the medical suite is with NHSPS the CCG retain the financial risk as it agreed an indemnity deed for it in January 2016.
- 1.6 Although tenants for most of the medical suite had been identified as part of the Full Business Case, contracts had not been signed. Between the agreement of the Indemnity Deed and the handover of the building it became clear that none of the potential tenants were in agreement to move into the Hub.
- 1.7 In light of the concern and issues surrounding the development, the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP) commissioned an independent review of the leadership and decision making of the Trafford CCG in relation to the Altrincham Hub in August 2018.
- 1.8 The review covered the period from the inception of the project through to November 2018 and included an assessment of the decision-making processes and associated governance, the financial arrangements, risk sharing arrangements and any issues of probity.

# 2. Outcome of the Independent Review of the Altrincham Hub Development

- 2.1 The report was undertaken by Ernst and Young (EY) and the fieldwork for the review took place between August and November 2018. The review was informed by over 100 documents and 32 interviews.
- 2.2 The report was published by GMHSCP on 6 March 2019 and is attached as Appendix A.
- 2.3 The summary of the report and its conclusions were as follows:
  - That there were failures in the governance processes of the CCG from 2014 to 2018.
  - The Outline and Full Business Cases were not sufficiently robust for a scheme of this size and scale.
  - There was poor management of the scheme between 2016 and 2018 with little evidence of proactive efforts to secure tenants to mitigate the financial risks to the CCG.
  - There was limited challenge and risk management by the Governing Body of the CCG.
- 2.4 Ultimately the report finds that the situation was avoidable and that appropriate challenge would have prevented the expending of funds and resources on the project.

2.5 Whilst it recognised that many of the issues in the report relate to historic governance processes and that these have been updated, the report contained nine recommendations for the CCG

# 3. The CCG's Response to the Report

- 3.1 Following publication of the Report it was reviewed by the CCG's Senior Leadership Team (SLT) on 11 April 2019, the Audit Committee on 16 April 2019, and the Altrincham Hub Programme Board on 29 April and 20 May 2019.
- 3.2 The responses to the recommendations were set out in a report to the GB on 23 May 2019. These are set out in Appendix B.
- 3.3 Furthermore, the Governing Body (GB) set up a "Task and Finish Group" (a short term sub-group) to review these actions and report back to the whole GB. This group met on 16 April 2019 to discuss the issues and subsequently reported back to the whole GB. In this report the sub-group provided further scrutiny of the responses to the nine recommendations and focused on some of the wider issues in the review. These were:
  - Appropriate governance arrangements
  - Culture
  - The ability of management to deliver agreed actions

#### **Appropriate Governance Arrangements**

- 3.4 An underlying issue in the EY review was that the GB did not exercise appropriate governance during the key decision making processes.
- 3.5 During 2019 the CCG has embarked on a three stage review of its governance. Phase one (which is now complete) was the revision of the constitution and schemes of delegation. Phase two, which is due for completion in September 2019, is the review of all aspects of subcommittees. Phase three, is the review of the policies and procedures of the CCG and is ongoing.

#### Culture

3.6 Although not focused on in the EY review, issues of organizational culture were felt to be central to the issues highlighted in the report. In particular a culture where appropriate challenge was encouraged and supported was felt to be lacking in the past and vital to the future. The GB now has an Organisational Development (OD) programme designed to build a high performing Board, which will be undertaken throughout the rest of 2019.

# The Ability of Management to Deliver Agreed Actions

- 3.7 As well as the decision making of the GB the review sets out that once those decision were made there were failures in execution by management.
- 3.8 The recent developments and improvements of the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) and the Corporate Risk Register (CRR), along with the review of the sub-committees of the GB are key to the ability of the GB to hold management to account for delivery.

# **External Scrutiny to the Responses of the CCG**

3.9 These responses were reviewed by the GMHSCP at the Quarterly Assurance meeting with the CCG on 9 May 2019. As a result of which the GMHSCP have confirmed that they are satisfied with the response to date and require no additional actions.

# 4. The Future Use of the Altrincham Hub

- 4.1 At its meeting on 5 March 2019 the Governing Body considered and agreed its future strategy for the use of the Altrincham Hub.
- 4.2 The Governing Body reviewed the original assumptions of the 2015 Full Business Case (FBC) in light of the CCGs current commissioning priorities and discussed five options for the future use of the building.
- 4.3 In light of this the Governing Body agreed a strategy of using the building for health and social care purposes as envisaged in the original FBC, but with commercial tenants sought for the third floor of the building in order to mitigate some of the costs.
- 4.4 Since this date the CCG and its partners have continued to work closely with NHSPS to identify future tenants.
- 4.5 The CCG has agreed with two local GP practices, St. John's and Barrington Road that they will move from their existing buildings into the Hub providing primary care services for over 24,000 local residents. This move is planned to take place in the early autumn of 2019.
- 4.6 With this agreement NHSPS are now able to progress with the location of a pharmacy service in the building and an announcement on this is expected shortly.
- 4.7 The CCG is, with partners, developing a Long Term Plan for Trafford. This includes how we will be developing place based responses to local need. The Hub will be part of the future offer for the South neighborhood in terms of estate. Now we have secured key tenants with two local GP practices we will need to work with local communities to ensure that the building can become a local asset that is widely used.

# 5. Conclusion

- 5.1 The Governing Body and the wider management team of the CCG have fully accepted the independent report into the Altrincham Hub and continue to work on the specific recommendations and the wider issues of governance, leadership and management that led to an avoidable situation arising.
- 5.2 The Programme Board continue to work to identify tenants for the building in line with the approach agreed by the Governing Body.

# Appendices:

Appendix A: Trafford CCG Independent Review of the Altrincham Hub Development, 6 March 2019

Appendix B: Summary of Recommendations in the Report and Actions Taken.



# **Trafford CCG**

Independent review of the Altrincham Hub development

Commissioned by the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership

(Published)

6 March 2019

For release at 9am on Wednesday 6 March

# Disclaimer

This report is provided for the sole use of Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership. EY shall have no responsibility whatsoever to any third party in respect of the contents of this report. It should not be provided to any third party without our prior written consent.



# **Contents**

1.	Introduction	. 1
2.	Executive Summary	. 7
	,	
3.	Our findings	
4.	Park Medical Practice	
5.	Stakeholders Interviewed	

# 1. Introduction

# 1.1 This report

EY was commissioned by the Chief Officer of Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP) to undertake a review of the Trafford Clinical Commissioning Group (Trafford CCG) leadership and decision making leading up to the development known as the Altrincham Hub, as agreed in our contract dated 8 August 2018. The review was completed between 13th August 2018 and 12 November 2018. It was supported by 32 interviews with individuals from the CCG and external partners, and a review of in excess of 100 documents to understand the rationale and the decision-making for the process. In commissioning this review, the Chief Officer of GMHSCP, as an officer of NHS England, was using regulatory powers with regard to CCGs under the NHS Act 2006(as amended).

This report sets out our findings and recommendations for a number of bodies.

# 1.2 Background to this Review

In Greater Manchester, responsibility to ensure Trafford CCG is fulfilling its responsibilities and appropriately discharging its functions was delegated to the Chief Officer of GMHSCP, an officer of NHS England, from 1 April 2016. NHS England is the regulator of the CCG. Following recent changes in the leadership of Trafford CCG and Trafford Council, EY was commissioned by the GMHSCP to undertake this review as a result of a number of concerns that came to light in relation to the development known as the Altrincham Hub.

The Altrincham Hub was proposed as a multi-agency health provision and advisory service, as well as being home for three local GP surgeries at the instigation of Trafford CCG. Evidence provided by the CCG shows it was first conceived in September 2014, with the Final Business Case (FBC) approved in principle in May 2015. It was to be located on the site of the old Altrincham Hospital. City Branch Healthcare Ltd., a local developer who previously developed the new Altrincham Hospital in 2014/15, was chosen by Trafford CCG to develop the scheme. It owned the old Altrincham Hospital site, having taken ownership as part of the deal relating to the development of the new Altrincham Hospital.

The Hub was completed and handed over in October 2018. However, following the changes in the leadership of Trafford CCG and the implementation of temporary arrangements, a number of concerns in relation to the project were raised by a new member of the CCG's Governing Body.

Part of the ground floor has been sold off on a 125-year long lease to Trafford Council to operate a library, café and office space. Upon completion, the remainder of the space (the Medical Suite) will be let to NHS Property Services (NHSPS) under a 30-year lease structure. NHS Property Services will then in turn sub-let space to the GPs and other health care tenants. However, the CCG retain the financial risk of void space through the indemnity it agreed with NHSPS for the Medical Suite. Currently the CCG is seeking to secure occupiers and service providers in line with the original business case. This has left the CCG with a potential annual financial liability of over £2m.

In addition to bearing significant financial risk in relation to the Hub, the CCG does not benefit from any potential reward, with overage (a sum to which named stakeholders may be entitled as part of a property transaction, contingent on the fulfilment of specific clauses or conditions – in this case, resulting from savings in construction costs and profit resulting from any sale of the freehold by Citybranch), being payable to NHSPS. We understand that an informal arrangement has been agreed, whereby NHSPS will use some of the overage to facilitate occupancy of the building. The CCG is working to formalise this arrangement.

In view of these events, and in order to gain clarity as to the circumstances that have led to this position, the Chief Officer of the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership, in his role as an Officer of NHS England with delegated authority to act, decided to commission an independent review into the Altrincham Hub project. The review has covered the period from inception of the project through to the present time and included an assessment of the decision-making processes and governance; the financial agreements and the subsequent leasing arrangements; the risk sharing arrangements and any issues of probity, regularity and control.

# 1.3 Terms of Reference (ToR) of this review

Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership set the terms of reference for this review:

- ▶ Understanding the rationale for the project, the needs, risks and issues-assessment and options appraisal, identifying the Altrincham Hub as the appropriate solution to the identified need.
- ► The robustness of the governance arrangements in place to oversee the project from inception to completion. The review will focus on the role of the CCG its governing body, Strategic Estates Group, user groups and management. It will also consider the role of NHS England and NHS Property Services in so far that it is relevant to the governance of the CCG.
- The processes and procedures used within the CCG for making the decision to progress with the Altrincham Hub development. In particular the accuracy, reliability, timeliness and robustness of the information and evidence presented to the governing body to progress the scheme.
- ▶ Potential and realised conflicts of interest between parties involved in the project with specific consideration to the relationship and engagement between the developer (City Branch) and decision-makers within the CCG, from the inception of the project onwards.
- ► The reasoning behind progressing the development without a contractual commitment from proposed tenants.
- ▶ Understanding the appropriateness of the financial deal; how was the financial deal arrived at and the governance process within the CCG through which this deal was assessed and agreed, including any engagement with NHS England at this time.

- ▶ The nature and validity of the assumptions made in relation to the income generation, the agreement in respect of the distribution of surplus construction funding and income through potential tenancies.
- ▶ The appropriateness of the levels of risk and reward across the parties involved (Citybranch, Trafford CCG and NHS Property Services)
- ► The reporting and accuracy of reporting on progress against original brief and deliverables to the governing body and whether programme and project changes were approved by the CCG prior to being implemented.

In addition, GMHSCP have asked us to comment on the governance arrangements over the approval of providing funding to relocate Park Medical Practice into a purpose-built facility located at the existing library site in Timperley village centre, given that some of the same parties were involved in this development and undertaken within the time frame of the rest of this report. Our commentary will cover the period from inception of the project through to August 2018 and will include

- ▶ the decision-making processes and governance
- ▶ the financial agreements for the relocation
- ▶ the risk sharing arrangements and any issues of probity, regularity and control.

# 1.4 Approach

We have:

- ► Reviewed documentation provided to us by the CCG, covering the period from the inception of the Hub through to present day, including but not limited to:
  - Outline Business Case (OBC)
  - Full Business Cases (FBC)
  - Governing Body meeting minutes and accompanying papers
  - o Sub-committee meeting minutes and accompanying pape
- ▶ Interviewed 32 individuals, including Board members and senior leaders within the CCG, as well as holding discussions with external stakeholders from the Local Authority, GP Practices, NHS England and GMHSCP.
- ▶ We also received a written submission from Citybranch in response to questions we raised with them.

# 1.5 Timeline of events considered in this review:

vent	Date
Meeting between members of the CCG leadership team and Local Area Team to discuss the redevelopment of the Old Hospital ite into a Health and Wellbeing Hub. Evidence submitted by Citybranch suggests that the idea of establishing a hub on the Old Hospital Site could have been formulated in 2013.	September 2014
rafford Integrated Estates Strategy is presented to the Governing Body, with two potential opportunities for Health and Wellbeing lubs identified in Altrincham and Stretford	January 2015
IHSE Capital Pipeline Working Group met to discuss the Altrincham Hub	January 2015
IHSE initiated contact with the CCG querying the development	February 2015
DBC for Altrincham Hub presented to the Governing Body	February 2015
BC presented to the Governing Body and approved in principle subject to eight caveats being addressed. This reported that no verage would be included in the lease terms.	May 2015
CCG responds to the queries raised by NHSE in February 2015	June 2015
IHSPS present a paper on the Altrincham Hub development to their Asset & Investment Committee who advised that NHSPS hould take on the head lease.	July 2015
COO states in a Governing Body update that a copy of the FBC has been provided to the NHSE Project Appraisal Unit.  Renegotiated head lease terms approved by the CCG Governing Body and it is agreed that NHSPS will hold the held lease. Other hanges to terms included lower annual rent and a 50:50 split of any overage between the developer and the holder of the head ease.  The Governing Body are informed in the update paper that the eight caveats have been addressed.	August 2015
Planning permission granted.	September 2015
ndemnity Deed signed by the CCG Chair and CFO, indemnifying NHSPS against any losses or liabilities arising from the lealthcare element of the premises not being fully let.	January 2016

Head lease arrangement review paper presented to the Governing Body. It is proposed that NHSPS take on the lease management with a flat charge of 5% for leasehold management fees, which the CCG would levy against the holders of the underleases, so as to not amend the CCG constitution.  Project reported to the Governing Body as progressing to plan.  CCG receives its 2015/16 Annual Assurance Statement from NHS England with a recommendation to consider the financial affordability of the Hub  Reported to the Governing Body that construction on site had begun.  Altrincham Medical Practice withdraw from their previous intention to move to the Hub, stating they would no longer relocate.	February 2016  June 2016  February 2017  October 2017
CCG receives its 2015/16 Annual Assurance Statement from NHS England with a recommendation to consider the financial affordability of the Hub  Reported to the Governing Body that construction on site had begun.  Altrincham Medical Practice withdraw from their previous intention to move to the Hub, stating they would no longer relocate.	June 2016 February 2017
Affordability of the Hub  Reported to the Governing Body that construction on site had begun.  Altrincham Medical Practice withdraw from their previous intention to move to the Hub, stating they would no longer relocate.	February 2017
Altrincham Medical Practice withdraw from their previous intention to move to the Hub, stating they would no longer relocate.	•
	October 2017
Governing Body informed again of the risk of financial exposure if services are not commissioned out of the Hub. The update	
states that an agreement is yet to be reached with NHSPS on plans, apportioning of responsibilities and terms of the underleases.	
Overage still reported as 50% belonging to the CCG, despite them having lost their contractual entitlement as they are not the	
legal tenant.	
Tenant User Group established by the CCG, including membership from each of the proposed tenants and NHSPS.	January 2018
Handover scheduled for August 2018. Terms of development entered into by NHSPS and Citybranch; however, any reference to achievement of building standards as 'Excellent' or 'Very Good' has been omitted.	
Underleases reported to the Governing Body as to be formally signed late Spring/ early Summer and that GP practices expected this to be 'cost neutral'.	
Governing Body members query whether the CCG would be responsible for underutilisation; this has been known since the Indemnity Deed was signed in January 2016.	
Issues with on-site parking at Altrincham Hub identified and reported by management to the Governing Body in an update paper.	February 2018

Practical completion scheduled for September 2018		August 2018	
The Governing Body discussed the strategy for the building. One option discuresolved that that a full options appraisal for the future use of the Altrincham F	<u> </u>	August 2018	

Please note that the completeness, extent and quality of written documentation in relation to the project is limited, particularly that provided to the Governing Body for the period between August 2015 and October 2017. This is highlighted in our report below as a key theme. The information retained is insufficient to support the rationale behind a number of decisions taken and there is little evidence of appropriate challenge and oversight throughout the process.

Please also note that our review commenced in August 2018 and our fieldwork has considered evidence in the period September 2014 to August 2018. However, we have also included in the report statements made to us by current CCG leaders regarding events post August 2018 where this will provide a reader with greater understanding of the current situation regarding the hub. We have not sought to corroborate these statements through further interviews or documentation review.

# 2. Executive Summary

# 2.1 Context and Overview

The CCG is made up of 32 General Practices within the Trafford area of Greater Manchester. The CCG commissions a range of services, including urgent and emergency care, elective hospital care, community health services, maternity, and mental health services on behalf of the Trafford population.

With the launch of NHS Five Year Forward view, healthcare providers nationwide were encouraged to collaborate in moving to an integrated model of care in order to relieve the pressure on acute and emergency services. In January 2015, the Integrated Estates Development plan was presented to the Trafford CCG Governing Body during a Strategy Session. During the session, it was identified that improvements were required to primary, integrated and community care service facilities, premises and the environment in which patients receive care. As part of the changes proposed, implementation of four integrated health and wellbeing hubs in Trafford was discussed, with one in each of the four Trafford localities, including Altrincham.

The Altrincham Hub was proposed as a multi-agency health provision and advisory services, as well as being home to 3 local GP surgeries, a pharmacy, a call centre, and Pennine Care NHS Foundation Trust. Citybranch Healthcare Ltd., a local developer who previously developed the new Altrincham Hospital in 2014/15, was chosen by Trafford CCG to develop the scheme.

It appears that, following Citybranch's acquisition of the old Altrincham General site, a decision was taken around or prior to September 2015 to develop it into what would become the Altrincham Hub. This was stated by a number of interviewees and is supported by the existence of Outlook calendar invitation which were observed during fieldwork, as well as multiple representations that Citybranch were being introduced to key stakeholders as "the developer" around this time.

In January 2015 the Trafford Integrated Estates Strategy was presented to the Governing Body, which included the opportunity to develop the old hospital site into a Health and Wellbeing Hub. Around this time (February 2015) the proposals for the Hub were also reviewed by the NHSE Capital Pipeline Working Group (who NHSE have stated was a local Working Group), who wrote to the CCG raising a number of valid concerns about the Hub. The CCG took four months to respond to the queries; however, their response did not fully address all of the points raised, and no further action was taken by NHSE.

The Governing Body received the OBC in February 2015, followed by the FBC in May 2015. However, the FBC was only 80% complete and was approved subject to a number of caveats. We have found no evidence of a detailed review, scrutiny and oversight of the business case, both at this point and on an ongoing basis throughout the project; we would have expected a project of this size and scope to have received significant challenge and monitoring from the Governing Body, and to see this reflected in the minutes of Governing Body meetings.

In July 2015 NHSPS presented a paper on the Altrincham Hub development to the Asset Management Committee for NHSPS, who advised NHSPS to take on the head lease. However, NHSPS would not do this unless the CCG agreed to sign an Indemnity Deed to protect NHSPS against any losses or liabilities arising from the medical element of the premises not being fully let. This should have been reviewed and approved by the Governing Body as a key risk associated with the project. The Indemnity Deed was signed by the Governing Body in January 2016.

Due to the poor quality of documentation retained and/or provided to us, there is little written evidence to support decisions made between this point in time and mid-2018. There were a number of changes in leadership during this period.

Throughout the project, and in particular the crucial decision-making period of February 2015 to February 2016 there was a consistent failure to provide appropriate oversight and scrutiny of the project, and, critically, to ensure that there were contractual commitments from tenants to move into the building prior to long term financial commitments being entered into.

In October 2017, an external consultant was appointed to oversee the project to completion. Prior to this, Altrincham Medical Practice had withdrawn their previous stated intention to move to the Hub, stating they would no longer relocate.

In January 2018 a Tenant User Group was established by the CCG, including membership from each of the remaining proposed tenants and NHS PS. However, there was still no contractual commitment in place with proposed tenants to secure their use of the Hub. By August 2018 this had still not been obtained, and the Governing Body was informed by the Corporate Director of Commissioning that Trafford Care Coordination Centre (TCCC) and Pennine Care community staff would no longer relocate to the Hub, as commissioning these services from the location was not deemed to be financially and strategically suitable.

At this stage, TCCC, Barrington Road Surgery and St John's Surgery were advised by the Governing Body that relocation will no longer be supported. This option was initially explored in April 2018 by the then Accountable Officer.

Construction of the Hub was completed and the building ready for occupation at the end of October 2018. Canada Life UK, who have bought the freehold from Citybranch, will assign the two head leases (café and pharmacy to be used by Trafford Council and Medical and commercial space to be used by CCG identified tenants) to NHSPS.

# 2.2 Lifecycle of the Project and Key Themes

Across the lifecycle of the project we have identified the following key themes:

► There were, and continue to be, a number of close professional relationships between former CCG employees, a Council Officer and Citybranch, the developers.

- ▶ The FBC was approved when it was 80% complete and did not include the appropriate analysis we would expect for the Governing Body to approve a programme of this size and importance. We have seen no evidence that this was revisited.
- ► There was limited follow up of issues and questions raised both by the CCG Governing Body and NHSE during the decision-making process. This was partly due to undefined governance processes and unclear schemes of delegation.
- ▶ There has been inadequate documentation to support decision making processes and rationale for example, minutes of discussions from Governing Body meetings were limited in detail, and there was little documentation available of decisions and discussions that took place outside this forum.
- ▶ The Governing Body did not sufficiently hold management to account for the effective delivery of the programme, partly due to the inadequate governance processes referred to above.

Our review identified four key stages of decision making. The section below contains our key findings in relation to each stage.

# 2.3 Pre-Business Case

It appears that the old Altrincham Hospital site was selected as the location of the Hub without robust evaluation of other potential locations.

Although a formal options appraisal exercise was contained in the OBC and FBC, the CCG had been discussing the construction of the hub on the old Altrincham Hospital site with internal and external stakeholders many months prior to the business cases being developed. External stakeholders including representatives of NHSE were present at a meeting to discuss the potential project in September 2014. We have also heard representations that meetings had been held between the CCG and Citybranch prior to and around this time. We understand that Trafford Council also had discussions with Citybranch in 2014 regarding relocating a library to the site.

# 2.4 Business Case Approval by the Governing Body

While the formalities of a business case approval process were followed, we are not satisfied as to the completeness and quality of the information presented within the OBC and FBC. There is also insufficient evidence of appropriate challenge and review from the Governing Body.

#### Strategic context

The Hubs were intended to serve as multi-agency health provision services that would enable more integrated care to be delivered in the community, rather than an acute setting. It was agreed that the CCG would pursue integrated care provision, and capital investment into unsuitable premises (for example, GP practices identified to be in poor condition) would not be provided if new estate could be found. The opinion expressed by the majority of the stakeholders interviewed was that the concept of the multi-service provision through neighbourhood Hubs was a sensible way forward towards integration of services and was in line with local and national strategy at the time.

However, although those interviewed could articulate the strategic rationale behind the Hub, and this is included within the Business Cases, the rationale for the location and size of the Altrincham Hub is less clearly documented. Many of those interviewed have stated that there was limited debate surrounding the following two points.

- Location: the FBC was produced ahead of the CCG's estates strategy being produced and agreed. The results of the evaluation of sites was provided, but not the underlying methodology and criteria
- Size: the accommodation model required by each proposed provider had not been defined ahead of the FBC production. The FBC also made clear that no use had been identified for 20% of the Hub's capacity.

#### Financial implications and affordability

The FBC contains, in its appendices, various letters of support from potential tenants. However, these are not contractual commitments.

We have noted that the indicative net total cost per annum presented in the FBC was identified as £2,664,000 if no income from tenants was secured. We are, therefore, satisfied that the Governing Body had been made aware of the potential financial implications if no tenants could be secured. The FBC also contains, but does not highlight, the fact that potential tenants for only 80% of the capacity had been identified and there was, therefore, a £400k shortfall

We also note that the financial analysis within the FBC was less than we would expect relating to the appraisal of a business case of this size and complexity:

- There is limited affordability analysis. Reference is made to 'various income streams', that would be flowing as a result of the development; however, it is not explicitly stated what these are and how they would be derived.
- There is also no analysis of the net cost to the CCG. For example, contracts between the CCG and some of the providers should have contained funding for estate costs they were incurring at that time. We would have expected analysis of the net costs to the CCG after consideration, for example, of stranded costs.
- o No Net Present Value analysis was contained, including at OBC stage when consideration was being given to a 25 or 30 year lease
- Sensitivity and Scenario analysis, with resulting mitigations, were not included, meaning that the financial impact of different scenari was not considered
- In addition to revenue implications, cash flow and balance sheet implications were not explicitly included

Original lease terms included no provision for overage to be payable to the CCG. We note from the Governing Body meeting minutes that an initial recommendation provided by external advisors was for the CCG to negotiate a percentage of the overage to be received by the CCG should the developer sell the investment at a profit in the future and if construction costs were lower than forecast.

Revised lease terms as negotiated by external advisors and reported to the Governing Body in August 2015 state that the overage is to be split 50:50 between the developer and the tenant. However, the Governing Body made the decision to allow NHSPS to hold the head lease; as such, they were the ultimate legal tenant and recipient of a 50% share of the overage, with the CCG losing its entitlement. The rationale for this was not documented.

#### Reliance on Professional Advisors

Professional advice was obtained during production of the FBC. This was in relation to:

- Legal a legal firm was consulted as to appropriateness of appointing developer without a procurement process, as well as assisting with drafting the Heads of Terms, the Agreement to Lease and the Lease.
- Health Planning Health Planning Consultants, assisted in developing a Schedule of Accommodation the CCG with an indication of the size of any proposed facility so that it can deliver the required services and still provide room for expansion in the future.
- Real Estate/Lease Negotiations District Valuer's Office oversaw negotiations for ensuring the building delivers value for money. An external consultancy were involved in renegotiating overage terms.

Although it is industry practice to appoint external advisors to support project governance, from interviews, the Governing Body may have placed undue assurance on the simple fact that external advisors had been appointed, rather than understanding if the advisors had been deployed in the area of greatest risk. From our review of Governing Body minutes, we have noted no evidence that specific risk areas were discussed, identified or challenged by the Governing Body, nor is there documentation to support whether the Project Board had identified the correct areas of risk for the advisors to review.

The FBC contained legal advice concluding that although Citybranch may be able to be appointed developer without the need for a procurement process, the risk of challenge to this decision would be decreased if Citybranch followed EU procurement rules in relation to the appointment of subcontractors. We can see no evidence that the Governing Board were updated on this issue or how the risk of legal challenge was otherwise mitigated. However, Citybranch have confirmed that NHSPS published an Official Journal of the European Union notice inviting developers interested in delivering works via sub-contracts to contact Citybranch. They have also confirmed that they ran a competitive process to identify a sub-contractor.

There is also no documented evidence that the Governing Body provided appropriate review and oversight to ensure that the recommendations of an external consultant were followed, that challenge was provided where changes were proposed, or that the negotiations overseen by the District Valuer's Office represented best value for money for the CCG.

From a review of CCG documentation, we can see no evidence of due diligence being performed on Citybranch in the manner that a competitive procurement exercise normally demands, for example, assessing the company's compliance with laws and regulations and its likelihood of being able to continue to trade. However, Citybranch have stated that the CCG did perform due diligence on them.

#### Governance - FBC

Minutes from the Governing Board show that the FBC was approved, subject to caveats, despite it being only 80% complete. This is unusual and the rationale as to why the Governing Board was requested to expedite its approval is not clear. Some interviewees commented that it was difficult at times to raise challenges, with debate being closed down.

The 'Management Case' of the FBC contains limited explanation of the governance arrangements that will be followed post approval. This section is again less detailed than would be expected. It notes that the existing Estates Steering Group will act as the Project Board although there is no clarification on the delegated powers and authority this Group will have and what powers are reserved for the Governing Body.

The CCG self-assessed the risk relating to this project as low, meaning it was not required to have a Project Gateway Review by the Office of Government Commerce (OCG). We have found no evidence of the risk assessment being discussed or amended following the approval of the FBC. We have reviewed the Board Assurance Framework (BAF) up to June 2018 and noted that although a risk of failing to deliver the integrated agenda was included, there was no explicit mention of the development. We have been informed that the CCG has now reviewed its BAF, and the process for maintaining it.

The FBC was approved subject to a number of caveats. However, the wording of the caveats means it is unclear as to what action the Governing Body expected with respect to each and interviews have revealed that individuals have different recollections. For example, one caveat is documented as 'seek confirmation of commitment from providers'. It is not clear if this means that Governing Body required contractual commitments to be obtained prior to commencing with the scheme.

## <u>Governance – Indemnity Deed</u>

All members of the Governing Body were contacted in January 2016 with a 24-hour deadline for final approval to enable the Indemnity Deed to be formally signed. The email included a one-page briefing note and a summary of lease conditions. It stated that the scheme is within the affordable financial envelope for the CCG; however, it is unclear how the members of the Governing Body assured themselves that that was the case.

We have confirmed that the e-mail approval was obtained from all Governing Body members. However, it is possible that a tight timeline for final sign off did not allow for sufficient reflection and further review of the assumptions included in the agreement.

As such, the decision for the CCG to approve the Indemnity Deed was obtained in an expedited manner, similar to the FBC approval, with a lack of transparency regarding the delegation of authority.

# 2.5 Involvement of Other Key Stakeholders

NHSE were informed of the project at a local NHSE Capital Pipeline Working Group (we have not obtained the Terms of Reference of this Committee) meeting in January 2015. They subsequently contacted the CCG COO with a number of challenges regarding the development. The letter did not request a response and these challenges were not followed up.

NHSPS's Asset & Investment Committee (AIC) met on the 15th of July 2015 recommended NHSPS take ownership of the head lease. However, they recommended that a condition of NHSPS taking ownership was that the CCG were required to sign an Indemnity Deed which placed the financial risk of void space entirely on the CCG. This should have indicated to the Governing Body that they were accepting an exceptionally high level of risk; however, there is no evidence of additional challenge and scrutiny in response to this requirement.

#### Involvement of NHS England

From communication provided to us, we understand that NHSE had sight of the Altrincham Hub proposition during the Capital Pipeline Working Group meeting in January 2015.

NHSE subsequently contacted the CCG with a number of challenges regarding the development, specifically financial affordability of the scheme and appropriateness of the procurement process followed. We have heard different reasons as to why these challenges were not followed up. These include the fact that Trafford CCG were acting under earned autonomy as they were assessed as good under the CCG assurance framework. They also include that as no request for capital funding was made, the Capital Pipeline Working group had no authority to ask for further assurance.

These challenges were responded to by the CCG, following a delay of four months. These responses did not address the substance of all the questions asked. No follow up action was taken by NHSE. As there was no NHSE capital being deployed, NHSE have stated that there was no requirement for national NHSE assurance and approval at the time.

GMHSCP have confirmed that as the hub was not included in the CCG's corporate risk register, it would not have been captured on their own risk register, depriving them of an opportunity to understand the risks.

## Involvement of NHS Property Services

Although the FBC confirmed that the CCG would be willing to change its legal constitution, if required, in order to hold the head lease, a decision was taken instead that NHSPS would enter in to the head lease.

This was followed by an AIC meeting on the 15<sup>th</sup> July 2015, which recommended NHSPS take ownership of the head lease. AIC made the recommendation to proceed on the condition that the CCG would provide a formal written undertaking to guarantee unrecoverable and void costs, as well as residual lease liability. The Governing Board of the CCG was informed of, and approved this change, at its meeting on 25 August 2015. We would expect the Governing Body to have raised additional challenges as to whether it was appropriate to proceed with the scheme, and what could be done to mitigate the financial risk – the CCG retained risk and responsibility for finding tenants and not NHSPS. We have seen no evidence that this level of scrutiny and review took place.

The Governing Body did not impose any further conditions, such as the need for 'back to back' arrangements with providers.

NHSPS then provided further instruction to an external firm who were successful in obtaining some amendments to the terms of the head lease, previously negotiated by the CCG. These included a statement that the tenant would be entitled to 50% of any overage gained through the development.

It is clear through interviews that the relationship between the CCG and the NHSPS deteriorated during the course of the project, for the most part due to difficulties experienced in reaching final agreement on the head lease terms, such as the split of any overage (and ability to realise the overage) and the certification of a BREEAM 'Excellent' rating. Both parties have differing views as to the reasons for, and timing of, this deterioration. However, we have been informed that relationships have now improved.

# 2.6 Post Business Case

There is little evidence of programme governance, including formal reporting to the Governing Body and there is no evidence of what decisions were delegated to management. As such, we see limited evidence of challenge by the Governing Body and, when challenges were raised limited evidence was provided to support actions being reported as closed. Management failed to recognise and address the risks inherent in the programme and the Governing Body did not hold them effectively to account.

Evidencing completion of conditions of approval imposed by the Governing Body

As noted above, the FBC was approved subject to eight caveats (conditions) being addressed. A paper was submitted to the Governing Board on 25 August 2015 providing an update. Whilst some actions appear to have been completed and one superseded, others appear to remain open, albeit with ongoing actions described. Minutes show that the Governing Body concluded the conditions had been satisfied and gave delegated responsibility to management to agree the final accommodation schedule. We have not seen evidence that this delegated responsibility was effectively discharged, meaning that appropriate governance and oversight was lacking throughout the project.

#### Changes at Executive Level

Multiple stakeholders interviewed have identified that staff changes at the Accountable Officer level have negatively impacted delivery of the programme. In particular, this has been felt to have resulted in decreased focus in securing tenants. Many of the Governing Body members we interviewed also commented that the shift to integrated arrangements between Trafford Council and the CCG meant management have focussed on implementing organisational changes, rather than on proactively seeking tenants for the Hub, Whilst these comments have been made to us during the course of the review we do not believe they excuse the insufficient identification of risk at the outset of the programme and the lack of oversight throughout by the Executive and Governing Body. As at August 2018, proposed relocation of the GP practices was not formally agreed or signed

#### Relationship with Citybranch

A number of close professional relationships were noted between individuals working for Trafford Council, the CCG and Citybranch. We have received a number of representations that these individuals have accompanied Citybranch to meetings at Trafford Council and at the CCG. Citybranch has confirmed that attendance at relevant meetings was part of the consulting services these individuals provided to Citybranch after they

left their former roles at Trafford Council and CCG, and in each case over a year after the Agreement for Lease was reached on the Altrincham Hub Site in April 2016.

# 2.7 Park Medical Practice

The Chief Officer of GMHSCP also requested that we consider governance at the CCG in relation to the approval of funding allocated to the relocation of Park Medical Practice.

As part of the New Models of Primary Care agenda across Greater Manchester, a request was submitted for funding to relocate Park Medical Practice (situated in Timperley) into a purpose-built facility located at the existing library site in Timperley village centre.

The financial implications were summarised as an additional £33k per annum to cover the rental increase associated with moving to the new site. We have noted that a potential Conflict of Interest was identified at the time and managed in line with expected governance and there was appropriate level of challenge and scrutiny over the business case.

As part of the Integrated Estates Strategy, the Governing Body resolved that the CCG would not support capital investment for unsuitable premises if a solution could be found involving new estate, as the premises need to be suitable for patients to receive care.

However, we also note that Park Medical was the only GP practice included in the Estates Strategy that did not form part of the Six Facet Survey designed to assess the quality of the Primary Care Estate managed by the CCG. As such, from the evidence presented, it is unclear how the CCG

Primary Care Commissioning Committee (PCCC) obtained sufficient assurance that the practice indeed required relocation or investment into existing premises.

# 2.8 Summary and Conclusion

Our review has identified repeated failures in the governance processes of the CCG in relation to the Altrincham Hub, from inception of the programme through to July 2018.

The analysis and information contained within the OBC and FBC was inadequate, which was recognised by management at the time who described the FBC as being only 80% complete. We obtained no evidence of robust evaluation of other locations or challenge to the size of the Hub. Financial analysis was weak. The risk assessment was unreasonably optimistic. The Governing Body collectively failed to assess that the commercial risks and rewards of the programme were unfavourable to the CCG when approving the FBC and during decisions subsequently taken. From the evidence available, this appears to be a poorly conceived programme with poor commercial outcomes for the CCG and should not have been progressed without fundamental questions being asked and resolved in relation to the size of the development and the commercial terms.

NHSE raised valid concerns although then received an inadequate response from the CCG and did not take further action.

Whilst a number of governance failures occurred during the approval of the scheme, these were compounded by poor management, in the period between February 2016 and March 2018, when there is little evidence of proactive efforts to secure tenants to mitigate the financial risk to the CCG.

Evidence to support decisions made throughout the project is limited. Ongoing challenge and risk management from the Governing Body was also limited, partly due to undefined governance processes and unclear schemes of delegation. This poor management and lack of governance meant that opportunities to partly mitigate the risks and impacts arising from the original deal were missed.

We identified no evidence from our review of CCG documentation that due diligence was performed on the developer, although the developer has stated that the CCG did perform due diligence on them.

There are clearly important messages to be cascaded to other bodies within GMHSCP regarding the need to abide by the Nolan Principles and to ensure that appropriate governance is followed when appointing developers without a formal procurement process.

The current situation was avoidable. Had appropriate challenge been provided in the early stages of the project and at many points thereafter, the CCG would have been saved from expending funds and resources on a programme that provided a completely inappropriate balance of risk and reward.

# 2.9 Recommendations

Many of the issues we have identified in this report relate to historic governance processes, some dating to 2015. Whilst we recognise that these processes may have been updated, the CCG should ensure the following is in place in relation to future programmes of similar size and strategic importance:

- ▶ Business Cases contain all of the information that is expected under industry standards, such as guidance contained in the Integrated Support Assurance Process
- ▶ The Governing Body should be explicit as to the governance processes that it expects to be in place over the lifetime of the Programme, particularly in relation to the frequency and content of updates it receives, the delegated authority it has provided to the Programme Board and the matters and decisions that are reserved for the Governing Body. Further documentation should be retained to evidence that governance
- Actions resulting from Governing Board meetings are clearly documented in an Action Tracker and are not closed until explicitly agreed by the Governing Body
- ▶ Professional advice continues to be sought, although the Governing Body should determine if it is receiving advice in all of the areas where it does not have the collective skills and experience to challenge and support management

We have also identified a number of actions that the CCG should take in relation to the ongoing delivery of the programme:

- ► Trafford CCG be required to confirm the governance processes that are in place for the Hub and what decisions have been reserved to the Governing Body and those that have been formally delegated. We would expect decisions of substance to be reserved for the Governing
  - Body. The CCG should formally rescind existing delegations in place in respect of the Hub and reassign responsibilities to current members of the Governing Body to ensure remaining discussions are understood and managed appropriately
    - Trafford CCG continue to explore ways of decreasing the financial impact of the Hub through identifying tenants. The CCG should explore if there is an opportunity to change the indemnity that it previously provided to NHSPS and to obtain a share of the overage due from the developer.
- ► Trafford CCG and NHSPS review their contracts with the developer to ensure that there were no limitations on Citybranch employing former CCG employees.

We further recommend that, without exercising formal legal direction, GMHSCP exercises oversight of future decisions taken by the Governing Body in relation to this scheme.

In relation to Park Practical Practice:

We recommend that the CCG reviews its policy for allocating capital and revenue funding to GP practices and ensures that the criteria for
prioritising competing demands is transparent. Further, the CCG should retain evidence that this criterion has been applied. We have also
identified a number of actions for GMHSCP that will help to ensure CCGs and Councils adhere to industry practice in relation to similar
programmes:

GMHSCP should ensure that all CCGs re-communicate to all senior staff and Board members the Nolan Principles of Public Life (as well as the Standards for members of NHS boards and Clinical Commissioning Group governing bodies in England, issued in November 2013 by the Professional Standards Authority) and also the policies that impact upon their relationships with third parties. The CCGs should also be asked to confirm that training in relation to the Principles, such as on gifts and hospitality, are up to date.

- ► GMHSCP should remind CCGs, when performing due diligence on potential suppliers, that they need to understand the ultimate parent company and associated structure, so that the due diligence is thorough and effective. Further, this assessment needs to be documented. GMHSCP should ask CCGs to disclose to them other cases where a developer has been appointed without competition and where the developer has a complex structure and clarity is required as to the ultimate owner/guarantor. Assurances should then be gained that:
  - Appropriate due diligence has been performed as part of the procurement process, particularly if the developer was appointed without a competitive procurement exercise
  - o Commercial and legal advice has been obtained and followed in relation to the developments
  - o Risks of legal challenge have been considered and mitigated
  - Clauses exist to prevent the developer approaching employees to work for them.

Finally, we have identified recommendations for NHSE:

▶ NHSE should clarify to CCGs, and local leaders, that it is not only the source of capital that determines whether additional assurances and approvals are required from NHSE. The risks, complexity and size of the proposed project should also be considered. The same confirmations should be provided to their own staff. NHSE have informed us that formal commitments to property transactions involving NHS PS should now be made with reference to the guidance set out in the NHS 'Consolidated Charging Policy' (2017/18) and only ever entered into jointly by NHSE and CCG as per the requirement set out in that guidance;

- ▶ NHSE should ensure they take and act on the advice of appropriate subject matter experts available to support primary care commissioners in order to ensure that they fully understand both the implications of proposed property transactions and their related responsibilities;
- ▶ NHSE should ensure that its guidance should highlight that the following areas could signify additional risk that need to be understood and mitigated:
  - o Complex lease structures and the requirement of CCGs to provide indemnities to the freeholder or the holder of any head lease
  - Where the owner of the land and/or building to be developed insists on being the developer, consideration needs to be given to the procurement process of sub-contractors

NHSE should re-assess the links between the Assurance Framework and a CCG's ability to approve and commence large, complex infrastructure projects.

# Appendix B: Summary of Recommendations in the Report and Actions Taken

No.	Recommendation	Actions	Status
R1	Business Cases contain all of the information that is expected under industry standards, such as guidance contained in the Integrated Support Assurance Process.	All strategic business cases will use the Integrated Support Assurance Process, with the Senior Leader Team providing the first line of assurance to the GB that this is taking place.	Live from 1 April 2019.
		There are no such Business Cases in production at this time.	
ਐage 29	The GB should be explicit as to the governance process that it expects to be in place over the lifetime of the programme, particularly in relation to the frequency and content of updates it receives, the delegated authority it has provided to the Programme Board and the matters and decisions that are reserved for the Governing Body. Further documentation should be retained to evidence that governance.	The Governing Body has reviewed and revised its Constitution in January 2019 and this has been agreed with the Council of Members and approved by NHS England.  A revised scheme of delegation has been approved as part of this process with clear lines of reporting to both the GB and sub-committees.	Live from 1 April 2019.  Live from 1 April 2019.
		The Governing Body approved the terms of reference of the Altrincham Hub Programme Board with explicit reporting requirements.	Agreed by the GB 5 March 2019.

R3	Actions resulting from GB meetings are clearly documented in an Action Tracker and are not closed until explicitly agreed by the GB.	A GB Action Tracker has been initiated.	Live from 5 March 2019.
R4 Page	Professional advice continues to be sought, although the Governing Body should determine if it is receiving advice in all of the areas where it does not have the collective skills and experience to challenge and support management.	The Programme Board has GMHSCP finance and estates, Trafford Council strategic estates and NHSPS representation.	Live from 5 March 2019.
<b>3</b> 6	CCG be required to confirm the governance processes are in place for the Hub and what decisions have been reserved to the Governing Body and those that have been formally delegated. We would expect decisions of substance to be reserved for the Governing Body. The CCG should formally rescind existing delegations in place in respect of the Hub and reassign responsibilities to current members of the GB to ensure remaining discussions are understood and managed appropriately.	The new Constitution and scheme of delegation make clear what responsibilities are reserved for the GB and what are delegated to management.  The GB agreed the Programme Board arrangements for managing the scheme, in line with the revised scheme of delegation.	Agreed by the GB on 5 March 2019.

R6	The CCC continue to evalore wave of	The CD agreed its attracting for the future upo of the Llub at	Agreed on E Moreh
Ko	The CCG continue to explore ways of decreasing the financial impact of the Hub through identifying tenants.	The GB agreed its strategy for the future use of the Hub at its 5 March meeting in public based on an option appraisal developed in partnership with NHSPS and GMPSCP.	Agreed on 5 March 2019.
Page 31		The identification of tenants and the actions needed to secure them is a standing agenda item at the Programme Board.	
	The CCG should explore if there is an opportunity to change the indemnity that it previously provided to NHSPS and to obtain a share of the overage due from the developer.	The CCG has worked in partnership with NHSPS and successfully secured a proportion of the overage associated with this scheme.	Agreed by 31 March 2019.
R7	The CCG and NHSPS review their contracts with the developer to ensure that there were	NHSPS have reviewed the contracts with the developer to establish if there were any limitations on the employment of	Agenda item for 22 July 2019 Programme

	no limitations on Citybranch employing former CCG employees.	former CCG employees.	Board.
R8	Without exercising formal legal direction, GMHSCP exercise oversight of future decisions taken by the GB in relation to the scheme.	GMHSCP are members of the Programme Board and have confirmed they do not require any additional oversight.	Agreed at 29 April Programme Board.
Page 32	In relation to Park Practice the CCG reviews its policy for allocating capital and revenue funding to GP practices and ensures that the criteria for prioritising competing demands is transparent. Further the CCG should retain evidence that this criterion has been applied.	A primary care strategy, including and estates strategy, is currently being developed for the CCG. This will be reviewed by the SLT and the Primary Care Commissioning Committee prior to seeking approval from the GB.	To be reviewed by the GB in September 2019.